APPENDIX A
REPORT UNDER SECTION 25 OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2003
(To be read in conjunction with the Council budget report to which it is appended)

	Purpose: 
The purpose of this report is to provide Members with information on the robustness of the Councils estimates and the adequacy of reserves so that Members have authoritative advice available when they take their budget and Council Tax decisions.



	Background: 

Local authorities decide each year how much council tax they need to raise.  The decision is based upon a budget that sets out estimates of what they plan to spend on each of their services.
The decision on the level of council tax is taken before the year begins and cannot be changed once set.  It follows that an allowance for risks and uncertainties, that could adversely impact on net service costs, must be made by : -
a. making prudent allowance in the estimates for each of the services, and in addition;

b. ensuring that there are adequate reserves to draw on if the services estimates turn out to be insufficient.

Section 25 of the Local Government Act 2003 requires that an authority’s responsible finance officer reports to the authority when it is considering its budget and council tax.  The report must deal with the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of the reserves allowed for in the budget proposals so that members have authoritative advice available to them when making their decisions.


	Robustness of Estimates
The Council has followed a comprehensive and detailed budget process when preparing the budget for 2011/12. To the best of my knowledge this complies with both Statutory and Best Practice requirements.

The Council has well established “guiding principles” and has in recent years supplemented these with “modelling for recovery” and “budget containment” principles to provide a robust policy basis and act as foundations for delivering and maintaining a balanced budget for 2011/12 and into the medium term.  These are re-produced in the Council budget report.
The Council identified in May 2010 that funding through government grant for 2011/12 was likely to reduce significantly.  The Council’s response was to introduce a Budget Delivery Framework comprising 8 workstreams to drive £1.5m to £2m in efficiency or re-prioritisation savings over 4 years.

Although the funding cuts have been much greater than originally anticipated the Budget Delivery Framework has delivered sufficient savings to balance the budget for 2011/12 without the need to use one off balances.  
The approach to identifying and implementing efficiency savings has always been to identify, test and then incorporate specific savings into the budget.  This remains the case however the level of savings required has meant that in a minority of cases resilience testing hasn’t been undertaken as thoroughly as would have been liked.  This may cause dome transition turbulence during 2011/12, which will be managed through the Council’s performance management systems including key performance information to Monitoring and Audit Committee.
The draft budget proposals have been available for scrutiny for over a month and consultation has taken place at a statutory business ratepayers consultation event and through the Councils scrutiny committees and geographical and tenants forums.
Members are reminded that the budget is a paper exercise and whilst, I believe the estimates are robust, the financial landscape remains especially turbulent and delivery will require a great deal of commitment and hard work.



	Adequacy of Reserves
The CIPFA Local Authority Accounting Panel has issued a guidance note on Local Authority Reserves and Balances (LAAP Bulletin 77) to assist local authorities.  This guidance is not statutory, but compliance is recommended in CIPFA’s Statement on the Role of the Finance Director in Local Government.  It would be best practice to follow this guidance.
The guidance states that no case has yet been made to set a statutory minimum level of reserves either as an absolute amount or a percentage of budget.  Each local authority should take advice from its Responsible Finance Officer and base its judgment on local circumstances. A well run authority, with a prudent approach to budgeting should be able to operate with a relatively low level of general reserves.
Reserves can be held for two main purposes:

· A working balance to help cushion the impact of uneven cash flows and unexpected events emergencies;


· Earmarked reserves to build up funds to meet known or predicted requirements.

One of the Council’s “guiding principles” has been set and is reviewed annually to specifically to deal with the level of reserves.

“Revenue balances should not fall below £1m and overall revenue reserves should not fall below 10% of net revenue expenditure”
In my view, if the Council were to accept the Executive’s recommended increase in council tax and budget proposals for the General Fund, Housing Revenue Account and Capital Programme then the level of risks identified in the budget process alongside the authority’s financial management arrangements mean that the current level of reserves is adequate 
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Paul Sutton
Responsible Finance Officer

24th February 2011


